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STEAMBOAT MINE 

Location: 

HAER No. OR-122 

Southeast slope of Steamboat Mountain, 
west of the junction of Forest Service 
roads 1000300 and 1000365; 20 miles 
southwest of Jacksonville, Jackson 
County, Oregon 

USGS Carberry Creek Quadrangle, 7.5' 
UTM Coordinates (Zone.E.N): 

Point A~ 10.483863.4658630 
Point B: 10.483890.4658642 
Point B': 10.483929.4658643 
Point C: 10.483872.4658658 

Date of Construction: 1860-64 (excavation of pocket and 
adit); 1867 (excavation of ditch). 

Builders: 

Present owner: 

Present Occupant: 

Present use: 

Significance: 

Fowler Lode adit: W.W. Fowler and 
Samuel Taylor; O'Brien Ditch: John 
O'Brien. 

National Forest System land; 
administered by the USDA Forest 
Service, Rogue River National Forest, 
Medford, OR. 

Valid mineral claim owned by Mr. Tom 
Disher,3189 Dark Hollow Road, 
Medford, OR. 

Multiple-use federal land, subject to 
mineral claim under General Mining Law 
of 1872. 

The Steamboat Mine was the first 
significant lode gold mining operation 
in the West, north of California. 
It brought hardrock mining (tunneling) 
and milling to Oregon, techniques that 
later spread across the Pacific 
Northwest to far richer mining centers 
in northern Idaho and elsewhere. 
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The National Register of Historic Places-eligible Steamboat 
Mine is composed of three remnant features of the original 
1860s mining operations on Steamboat Mountain. These three 
features, all located in relative proximity to each other, 
are: A, the Fowler Lode adit (or tunnel), the original 
underground excavation of the mine; B - B', the approx. 
125'-long segment of the O'Brien Ditch, built in 1867 to 
provide water for placer mining on the lower slopes of 
Steamboat Mountain; and c, the highly eroded but still 
slightly visible location of the original 1860 "Steamboat 
Pocket," the rich but shallow bedrock outcrop that 
constituted the initial "discovery point" of the Steamboat 
Mine. 

Aside from these three features, virtually all of the other 
features or structures associated with the early years of 
the Steamboat Mine were removed or destroyed decades ago. 
Subsequent episodes of lode, or hardrock, gold mining during 
the earliest twentieth century, the Great Depression, and 
after World War Two have changed the Steamboat mine area 
substantially. Early-twentieth-century underground workings 
honeycomb the mountain. Circa 1950s open-pit excavations 
and road construction obliterated or attenuated much of the 
earlier mining evidence. 

The area of Steamboat Mountain that includes the three 
features (A, B - B', and C) that have been identified as 
being eligible to the National Register of Historic Places 
is a roughly triangular, elongated parcel that is bounded by 
Forest Service roads 1000300 and 1000365 on two sides. This 
area, slightly over one acre in size, is situated on the 
south-aspect slope of (and immediately below the crest of) a 
major spur ridge that descends southeastward from the summit 
of Steamboat Mountain. The northeastern-most point of the 
subject area is located at a prominent topographic "saddle" 
on this spur ridge (now the location of the junction of 
several Forest service roads. The southeastern-most part of 
the area is bounded by an overflow wasll-out gully of the old 
o' Brien D:Lt:ch. - - -

Bedrock of the general area is composed of upper-Paleozoic
to-lower Mesozoic-Age metamorphosed andesite porphyry and 
schist, which are highly fractured and contain numerous and 
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pervasive quartz-filled veins (most of which strike 
northwest and dip in a variety of directions). Several 
resistant outcrops of the gold-bearing quartz-veined meta
andesite rock are exposed on the surface of the area, a fact 
that doubtless led to the original "Steamboat Pocket" 
discovery. 

The subject area drains southward directly into Rich Gulch, 
a seasonal stream of Carberry Creek, a major tributary of 
the Applegate River. Situated on a south-aspect slope at an 
elevation of about 3,150 feet above sea level, this area is 
comparatively hot and dry during the growing season and 
therefore supports a vegetation community adapted to this 
particular micro-climate. Most of the subject area is 
unforested but contains some dense patches of "brush" 
species such as buckbrush ceanothus, greenleaf manzanita, 
and silktassel, as well as scattered, larger Pacific madrone 
and canyon live oak. Conifer trees growing within or 
adjacent to the area include knobcone pine, ponderosa pine, 
Douglas-fir, and incense-cedar. A dense patch of buckbrush 
ceanothus grows along the entire length of the B - B' 
remnant segment of the O'Brien Ditch, obscuring it from view 
from virtually any direction; only when one is actually 
standing within the excavated ditch itself are short 
sections of this feature visible. 

Described in turn below are the three historically 
significant mining features of the Steamboat Mine: the 
Fowler Lode adit, the remnant segment of the O'Brien Ditch, 
and the discovery location of the Steamboat Pocket. 

A. Fowler Lode Adit 

The Fowler Lode adit, the original 1860-64 underground 
excavation of the Steamboat Mine, has a portal opening 
(point A on the 2003 topographic map included as part of 
this narrative report) that is roughly 6'-high and 5'-wide. 
Except for the initial 15 feet of the adit (which measures 
about 8'-high and 7'-wide, these same approximate 6'x 5' 
dimensions continue into the interior of the adit for over 
one=hundred--f eet~-which-±:s the-approximate extent-Df the __ _ 
1860s excavation. (An adit is a horizontal underground 
mining passageway that does not extend directly and all the 
way through to the other side of a mountain or ridge [in 
which case it would properly be called a tunnel].) 
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Only the first two-hundred feet or less of the Fowler Lode 
adit date to the 1860s; only this portion is included in 
this description. In later decades the old adit continued to 
be used to explore for deeper ore bodies, causing it to be 
extended several hundred feet further into Steamboat 
Mountain and creating the complex tributary network of 
raises, drifts, shafts, stopes, and other excavations 
present today. 

The initial 15 feet of the Fowler Lode adit appear to have 
been slightly enlarged from the original excavation, 
probably sometime during the early twentieth century. 
Starting from about 15 feet into the adit from the entry 
portal, the adit's ceiling is covered by a dense, uniform 
growth of small, calcium carbonate stalactites. The 
ceiling's calcite deposit contains dozens of stalactites per 
square foot, and these stalactites are uniformly 1-inch or 
slightly less in length. The ceiling deposit, which extends 
nearly one-hundred feet into the adit, is the result of 140 
years of subsurface water percolation and ceiling drip since 
excavation of the Fowler Lode adit, the first underground 
mining excavation north of California. 

Although the brittle and highly fractured nature of the rock 
does not lend itself to showing historic tool marks on the 
adit's walls, some scars from hand-drills and picks remain 
evident. The drill scars most likely resulted from the 
drilling for and placing of black-powder charges 

As late as the 1960s the original section of the Fowler Lode 
adit contained about 100 feet of by-then rotted, peeled-post 
wooden timbering for bracing the ceiling, as well as wooden 
ties and steel track for removal of excavated material by 
means of an "ore cart." However, all timbering has since 
been removed, but some of the dismantled, notched timbers 
remain stacked just inside the portal. Neither the steel 
track nor wooden track ties remain in place. The Fowler 
Lode adit at present is simply a bare-rock passageway into 
the hillside. 

-· ·-------B·--B1 . ---a.1 Brien-Bitch---~~·-----·--·-··--····--··-·---·--·····----~···---------·--·---·---··

The remnant segment of the O'Brien Ditch described here 
extends between points B and B' on the map included with 
this narrative report. It begins at point B on the slope 
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less than 100 feet northeast of the Fowler Lode adit (at a 
hand-stacked rock feature that would have served to 
reinforce the ditch's berm at this outward curve) and 
extends eastward for about 120 feet to point B', where it 
then becomes discontinuous and very difficult to discern. A 
short distance beyond point B' the ditch becomes totally 
obliterated by twentieth-century road construction through 
the ridge saddle. 

The 1867 O'Brien Ditch diverted water from lower O'Brien 
Creek and carried it southeastward for over five circuitous 
miles around the lower-slope contours of Steamboat Mountain, 
delivering pressurized water to the nearby placer-gold 
deposits of upper Brush Creek, and later to those on lower 
Rich Gulch. For much of its total length the O'Brien Ditch 
has been obliterated by post-World War II road construction 
that employed the ditch line as a road route. Forest 
Service road 1000365, from a point directly upslope and west 
from the Fowler Lode adit, was built over the old ditch for 
many hundreds of feet to the west. Extending northwestward 
from the ridge-saddle road junction, construction of FS road 
1000300 destroyed much of that portion of the ditch that was 
farthest from its O'Brien Creek origin. 

The B - B' segment of the O'Brien Ditch has undergone 
substantial erosion of the upslope cutbank of the ditch and 
of its downslope berm, with consequent in-fill of the ditch 
channel. Currently the vertical depth from the top of the 
berm to the bottom of the channel varies between 1.5' and 
2.5 feet. The original water-volume capacity of the O'Brien 
Ditch is uncertain, but a 1919 Jackson County Circuit Court 
decree gives the O'Brien Ditch's total water-right volume 
(all of it to be used for mining purposes) as ten (10) 
second-feet. (In comparison to the full range of pre-1910 
irrigation and mining ditches in Jackson County, a ditch 
providing 10 cubic feet per second [cfs] of water is a 
relatively small-to-medium-capacity ditch; however, most of 
the many ditches in the county were of this same approximate 
capacity or smaller.) 

The short portion of the berm at point B that is reinforced 
by hand-stacked rock consists of a grouping of approximately 
a dozen angular, native cobble- to small-boulder-sized rocks 

__________ (poss ibly __ retri.eved--fr-em--the ta i 1 i-n-g..s--G~--tJ:i..e---ri.@a-rny:-F.ow.J.-e±'--~---- --
Lode adit) that are visible on the surface (others may be 
beneath the surface of the berm). This 4'-long section of 
crude retaining wall would have supported the ditch channel 
in this very rocky area. It also likely served to receive 
the water from a presumed 150'-long stretch of trestle-
supported wooden flume (of which no evidence remains) that 
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would have been located immediately to the west of point B. 
This approximate 150'-long area of presumed ditch flume 
consists of extremely loose, highly fragmented rock on a 
steep (>50%) slope; excavating a ditch would have been 
impractical if not impossible across this slope, and use of 
a wooden flume to channel the water across it would have 
been the preferred method of water delivery to point B. 

c. Steamboat Pocket Discovery Point 

The February 1860 discovery and earliest excavation of gold
bearing quartz on Steamboat Mountain occurred at a spot that 
is no longer readily discernable on the ground. Based on 
anecdotal testimony and interpretation of the sparse 
archival record, the approximate location of this earliest 
lode mining in Oregon is marked as point C on the 
accompanying map. 

Known as the "Steamboat Pocket" or "Steamboat Ledge," the 
original near-surface ore deposit has been mined entirely 
away, and subsequent erosion/infilling by tailings and other 
loose rock has obscured the excavation site. The 1860 
mining work on the pocket was, however, very shallow in 
depth (apparently less than 3-4 feet deep) and small in size 
(less than 200 square feet in area). The miners simply used 
picks and shovels to loosen the fractured bedrock from the 
discovery point, probably employed sledgehammers to 
pulverize the broken ore, and then picked through the quartz 
by hand to recover the gold. (Later, after underground 
excavation commenced in 1860 in the Fowler Lode adit, an 
arrastra, built near Carberry Creek approximately one mile 
away to the south, milled large amounts of ore.) 

The Steamboat Pocket currently exists as a very slight 
depression on the ridge slope situated about 55' higher in 
elevation than, and 140' northeast of, the Fowler Lode adit. 

II. TECHNICAL INFORMATION 

--·-·------·---kl--±---t-hr-e-e-c,-f--the-hi-stori-c--features-ti-eB-cr±bed--in-th±s--·rr?.;ER--·------------· 
report are simply excavations into the soil and bedrock of 
Steamboat Mountain. Virtually all of the work was 
accomplished by using hand tools such as picks, shovels, 
drills, and hammers, as well as by detonating black-powder 
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charges to fracture and blast away resistant bedrock. In 
the Fowler Lode adit, simple notched-post timber bracing 
provided some safety from cave-ins. Some portions of the 
O'Brien Ditch would have used wood-plank flumes, probably 
supported by a series of trestle-like bents, to carry the 
water over rocky sections of mountain slope where ditch 
excavation could not be accomplished. 

Aside from the use of explosives, then, the technology used 
in the 1860s excavation phase of mining at Steamboat Mine 
differed very little from that employed in European lode 
mining operations for centuries. The use of steel-track 
ore-carts to remove rock from the adit borrowed from 
underground mining techniques developed in Great Britain 
during the early decades of the Industrial Revolution. 

Horses, mules, and perhaps oxen would have been employed in 
some of the early Steamboat Mine's operations, including the 
transport of supplies, tools, and men, as well as carrying 
bulk ore to the nearby mills. Hand mortars were the initial 
means of milling ore. 

A succession of mills, located no more than one-half mile 
distant, crushed the Steamboat Mine's "quartz" ore. Because 
of the vicinity's steep topography, none of these mills were 
actually located within the subject area discussed in this 
report. The first arrastra, built in 1860, was apparently 
built directly south of and several hundred feet lower in 
elevation than the mine, somewhere along lower Rich Gulch. 
(An arrastra consists of a circular [and usually 
"flagstone"-faced] trough, in which excavated ore is placed 
and then crushed by means of a series of heavy drag-stones 
that circulate repeatedly around the bottom of trough; this 
kind of milling technology dates to Roman times, and was 
brought to the New World by the Spanish.) Four arrastras 
were in operation by the end of 1861. These would have been 
either animal-powered or water-powered mills. A four-stamp 
mill replaced the arrastras some time in the early 1860s. 
(The all-iron stamp mill is an industrial-age improvement on 
an old milling technology.) This particular stamp mill 
would have been either water- or steam-powered. (During 
the -1-8 8 Gs-1 -:1:arge~s-cale-hydrau-lic p-1:-acer'--gol:d----minin-g 
obliterated evidence of the arrastras and stamp mill along 
lower Rich Gulch; a later arrastra may have been located 
along Brush Creek.) 
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With renewed underground excavation at Steamboat Mine after 
the turn of the century, the next in a long chain of mine 
owners erected a small two-stamp mill over one-half mile 
northeast of the Steamboat Mine, near Brush Creek. Built in 
1912 and housed in a large, wooden, shake-over-pole 
structure, this gas-engine-powered stamp mill included a 
large ore bin at the upper-most level of the structure and 
amalgamation tables on the lowest level. As was usual at 
most gold mining operations, all of the ore mills associated 
with the Steamboat Mine would have utilized mercury 
("quicksilver") to amalgamate with and capture the gold 
particles. [Paul 1963, Young 1970.J 

The 1851-52 placer gold and 1860 lode gold strikes of 
southwestern Oregon were, when viewed in broader historical 
perspective, simply a northward expansion of the California 
mining frontier. The excavation and milling technologies of 
the Steamboat Mine were neither innovative nor unusual; the 
same time-tested underground mining and milling techniques 
had first been used, and on a far larger scale, within the 
California gold region during the latter years of the 
preceding decade. Likewise, the iron stamp mill, largely a 
development of the mid-nineteenth century, was previously 
employed in California. The Steamboat Mine was therefore 
representative of the technologies common during its years 
of operation. 

III. HISTORICAL INFORMATION 

Regional Background 

Following the February 1848 discovery of gold near 
Sacramento, in the gravels of the American River, additional 
placer gold deposits were soon found both to the south and 
to the north in the foothill streams of California's Sierra 
Nevada Mountains. In 1850-51, gold strikes in the Klamath 
Mountains lured large numbers of gold miners to 
northwestern-most California. The following winter, 1851-52, 
brought the first important gold discovery in the American 
West ouE-si-de ef the Go1den-St-ate 1 --1ess than-twent-y--m-iles-
north of the border along upper Jackson Creek, in the Oregon 
Territory's Rogue River valley. The resulting mining camp 
quickly grew into Jacksonville, the seat of newly organized 
Jackson County. 
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Jackson Creek originates in the foothills of the 
Klamath/Siskiyou Mountains. In 1853, prospectors discovered 
gold elsewhere in southwestern Oregon's Klamath/Siskiyous, 
including along the Applegate River, a major tributary of 
the Rogue River. Jacksonville served as the main supply 
point for miners working on the upper Applegate River and 
tributaries such as Carberry Creek. Throughout the 1850s 
gold mining in southwestern Oregon remained exclusively 
placer mining---working of the streambeds and adjacent 
alluvial gravel deposits for free gold that could be 
recovered with long-toms, sluice-boxes, small retorts, and 
similar low-cost placer techniques. Most southwestern 
Oregon 

placer mines of this period consisted of small partnerships 
that employed relatively few men at any given operation. 
Subsequently, beginning in the late 1860s and then 
flourishing throughout the 1870s-1880s, numerous large-scale 
hydraulic operations mined the area's larger but heretofore 
inaccessible placer deposits; some Applegate River hydraulic 
mines employed scores of men and lasted for more than a 
decade. [Kramer 1999, Brooks and Ramp 1968, LaLande 1980] 

Although a very shallow, low-value lode deposit on Jackson 
Creek was discovered and worked desultorily in 1859 with a 
crude arrastra, serious lode (or hardrock, or "quartz") gold 
mining did not begin in southwestern Oregon until early 
1860. The near-simultaneous discoveries that year of the 
Steamboat Pocket, on Carberry Creek, and of the Gold Hill 
ledges, along the Rogue River in northwestern Jackson 
County, brought the first "quartz mining:" north of the 42na 
Parallel. 

The 1860 Gold Hill strike initially involved merely hand 
sorting of surface "float" that lay scattered across a 
hillside. Numerous claims, the boundaries of some of them 
defined by ropes hastily strung through the scattered oaks, 
blanketed Gold Hill's slopes, and the early mining there was 
shallow in depth and highly individualistic, even chaotic, 
in organization [Walling 1884: 327-331]. 

In contrast, the February 1860 discovery of what later came 
-- -----· rooe~a.Tlect--t11e -Sc eainl5oaE-Pocke t Tecfalmos t1.mmedi at eiy to · -----

focused underground mining financed by a small group of 
entrepreneurs and overseen by a hired mining superintendent. 
This more hierarchical and better-capitalized form of 
organization foreshadowed that of the region's large 
hydraulic mines of the 1870s-1880s, as well as the Pacific 
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Northwest's precious metal and base metal hardrock mines of 
the 1890s-1910s. 

The Steamboat Mine, 1860-1870 

In February 1860 a small party of prospectors that included 
Frank Fitterman and William Billups found a promising quartz 
outcrop near the divide between Carberry Creek and its 
tributary Brush Creek. Dubbing the nearby small drainage 
"Rich Gulch" and intending to develop what they termed the 
"Applegate quartz mine," the men obtained financial backing 
from a group of Jackson County settlers and merchants: a 
"Captain" Barnes, John Ely, William P. Ferris, G. W Keeler, 
and W.W. Fowler. The latter two men owned a store in the 
Applegate valley that served local miners, and they provided 
the grubstake for the first season's work [Walling 1884: 
331]. During the spring the group explored the mine's rock 
in a limited fashion. With construction of the first 
arrastra in June 1860, serious underground development 
commenced. Although at first the mine's returns were not 
nearly as promising as had been hoped, excavation continued 
into the following winter. 

In January and February of 1861 "the extremely rich portion 
of the ledge was found," and the new mine above Carberry 
Creek began to yield what were considered to be 
"extraordinary" returns. The miners recovered enough gold 
during a single week in February to pay off all of the 
operation's previous expenses. Thirty-five tons of quartz 
milled that month are said to have paid an average of $350 
in gold per ton; a subsequent 50 tons yielded $370 a ton, 
totaling $18,500 for that lot. During January-November 
1861, the Applegate quartz mine produced over $90,000. With 
the hiring of Samuel Taylor as mine superintendent in 
November 1861, additional arrastras and then a stamp mill 
processed increasing quantities of excavated ore over the 
following two years, yielding another $190,000. [Walling 
1884:332; all dollar amounts are Walling's historically 
contemporary values. Thorough examination of the field 

-~--~o t es _frDITL_the_ia29 __ ,-~882,-----and--19-11-----Genera-l~--La.nd--0£-fi-G@-~---------~---~
s urveys of Township 40 South, Range 4 West, W.M. failed to 
yield surveyors' comments regarding the existence or 
location of any arrastras or stampmills (working or 
abandoned); only mining ditches that crossed section lines 
were recorded in these notes.] 
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Prior to the mine's 1861 successes, the original discoverers 
and most of the investors had sold their shares to W. w. 
Fowler for a total of $6,000. Fowler thus became the 
majority owner of the enterprise, and the name "Fowler Lode" 
then took hold. Other shareholders included Fowler's store 
partner Keeler and neighboring Applegate valley settler John 
O'Brien. O'Brien soon established his own lode claims a 
short distance away, on the Brush Creek side of the divide, 
and began tunneling into the slopes of Steamboat Mountain 
from the northeast. The resulting conflict over ownership 
of Steamboat Mountain's ore body precipitated litigation, 
one of mid-nineteenth-century Oregon's more "celebrated and 
expensive" mining lawsuits. The courts ruled in favor of 
Fowler, and O'Brien ceased hardrock mining at Steamboat 
Mountain, turning instead to placer mining along upper Brush 
Creek. In 1867 O'Brien and Company, probably employing 
Chinese work crews, dug the lengthy ditch from O'Brien Creek 
to Brush Creek to provide sufficient water for working these 
placer claims. 

Ironically, soon after the O'Brien v. Fowler suit had been 
decided, the Fowler Lode's values per ton began to drop 
precipitously, returning only $10,000 in 1864 and 
successively less in years inunediately thereafter. The 
once-promising vein apparently was only a small pocket of 
rich ore. Now derisively dubbed the "Steamboat Mine" (as in 
a riverboat that runs out of fuel and, hence, steam), the 
Fowler operation was essentially abandoned by the end of the 
decade. 

The actual amount of gold taken from the Steamboat Mine is 
uncertain; estimates appear to have grown over the years. 
In the 1880s mining historian A.G. Walling [1884: 332] 
estimated the mine's total production during the 1860s 
(including $25,000 recovered by rival claimant John O'Brien) 
at $310,000. Forty years later, elderly miner A. W. 
Shearer, who had worked in the vicinity before and after the 
turn of the century, gave the total 1860s return at $410,000 
[Shearer: 1928]. A few years later a mining engineer, M. E. 
Hughes, estimated the 1860s-70s yields from Steamboat 
Mountain's lode gold (and possibly including placer gold 
from lower Rich Gulch and Brush Creek) to have been $610,000 

Hugnes -19 35 :3T. ···· · · ····· - -- -
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As with many other promising gold mines in the American 
West, the early 1860s bonanza at Steamboat Mountain helped 
create an enduring belief that the mountain held as-yet 
undiscovered rich ore. Steamboat Mountain has continued to 
attract miners over the following 130 years. 

During the 1870s Applegate valley prospector Robert Cook (or 
Cooke) and James Herd took over the abandoned Fowler Lode 
and neighboring claims; he tunneled an additional "300 feet 
without noticeable results" [Walling 1884: 332]. In 1888, 
after having abandoned his Brush Creek placer mine for some 
years, John O'Brien reopened his ditch and used the water to 
work the old tailings from the Steamboat Mine's main 
hillside dump, claiming to have "cleaned up $9,500." In 
1890, a miner known only as "Quartz" Smith continued small
scale development of the mine's underground workings, but 
with little result. In the mid-1890s, after buying the mine 
from Smith, Mssrs. Dick and King removed considerable ore 
from the Fowler Lode adit that, after milling, yielded an 
estimated $16,000 [Schearer 1928; Ziegler 1966]. 

The Steamboat Mine's early success encouraged hardrock 
exploration of Steamboat Mountain's lower slopes. Beginning 
in 1900, after 1880s-90s hydraulic mining had sluiced off 
the alluvial overburden along lower Rich Gulch, adits 
penetrated into the mountainside in that location. These 
low-elevation claims collectively became known as the 
Carberry Creek Mines and as the Big Four Mine. Between 1920 
and 1934 the Big Four operation grew to include a 5-stamp 
mill, cookhouse, several crew cabins, and 
commissary/storehouse, all situated on private land near the 
confluence of Rich Gulch with Carberry Creek [Hughes 1935: 
1-3]. Around World War One, at a higher elevation (and 
within sight of the Fowler Lode adit), William Schwartzfader 
tunneled into the hillslope a short distance south of the 
Rich Gulch/Brush Creek saddle [Parks and Swartley 1916:200]. 

At the Steamboat Mine itself, A. W. Shearer tunneled deeper 
into the Fowler Lode a11d opened some new cuts .. nearby [Parks_ .... 

. arid·-swartley··r~fl6:. 2i2-:iJ..3 J • .Apparently it was Schearer who 
built the gas-powered 2-stamp mill erected on a tributary of 
Brush Creek in 1912. D. A. Wright purchased the Fowler 
Lode and neighboring quartz claims from Shearer in 1927. 
Wright worked the proliferating number of adits and shafts 
during the Great Depression. He leased the Fowler Lode in 
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about 1936-38 to partners Julius Nelson and Carl Barth, who 
followed a small seam that produced 14 ounces of gold from 
four tons of ore [Morrison 1939; Oregon Dept. of Geology and 
Mineral Industries 1943: 188-189], although a third-hand 
source stated later (i.e., some thirty years after the fact) 
that their return was $40,000 [Ziegler 1966]. Aside from 
small "sniping" of tailings, gold mining ceased at Steamboat 
Mountain for the duration of World War II, as it did 
throughout the nation, by order of the War Production Board. 

Following the War, Arthur Davies, an elderly miner and 
Jacksonville resident who had prospected in the Steamboat 
Mountain vicinity since the early 1900s, took over many of 
the claims. During the 1950s, with the financial backing of 
several Medford physicians, Davies undertook extensive open
pit excavation with a bulldozer along the Rich Gulch/Brush 
Creek divide, just above the Fowler Lode adit. This 
operation was merely exploratory, and little if any of the 
hundreds of cubic yards of displaced material was actually 
processed for gold recovery. With vehicular access provided 
by the crude tractor-built roads of the 1930s-50s, Davies 
lived part of the year at a small cabin about one-half mile 
north of the Steamboat Mine (this cabin, apparently built by 
Davies during the Depression or soon after the War, and 
Davies' nearby garage remain standing in 2003). In about 
1979 Davies leased his claims for a few years to partners 
Tom Bond and Aaron Rhotan (the latter a long-time miner and 
resident of the Gold Hill area). They filed a plan of 
mineral operations with the Forest Service, dug over two
hundred feet of new tunneling (including the small adit 
adjacent to the original Steamboat Pocket site, where Rhotan 
is said to have recovered $40,000 worth of gold), and 
deepened portions of Davies' open-pit excavation between 
1979 and 1981 [T. Disher, p.c.; B. Hamner, p.c.J. 

In 1981 Art Davies informed the Forest Service that he 
intended to abandon his Steamboat Mountain claims, and he 
allowed them to lapse in 1982. Thomas Disher filed on a 
number of the Steamboat Mountain claims the following year. 
During the following two decades Disher re-excavated a 
number ef caved-in passageways and undertook cons-iderable -
underground exploration, sampling, and testing. In 
addition, a Colorado School of Mines graduate student did 
underground exploration of the ore body, but this work has 
not made publicly available. In 1982 the Forest Service 
determined, with Oregon State Historic Preservation Officer 
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(SHPO) concurrence, that the remnant 1860s mining features 
at the Steamboat Mine were eligible to the National Register 
of Historic Places. 

In the late 1990s, under terms of the Mining Law of 1872, 
Disher proposed an open-pit operation that would 
considerably deepen and enlarge the existing open pit, and 
which would thereby remove the remaining 1860s evidence of 
the Steamboat Mine. The Forest Service presented the Disher 
proposal, along with the agency's recommendation for 
mitigating the project's adverse effect on historic values, 
to Oregon SHPO and the federal Advisory Council on Historic 
Preservation (ACHP). Both SHPO and ACHP concurred with the 
Forest Service determination that the recordation.that is 
provided by this 2003 Historic American Engineering Record 
documentation would adequately mitigate the proposal's 
adverse effect to the remaining historic features of the 
Steamboat Mine. 

Conclusions 

The Steamboat Mine was the first significant hardrock mine 
north of California, and therefore it served as a forerunner 
to the many far larger and richer underground mines of the 
Pacific Northwest. 

The Steamboat Mine was a rich- if brief-producing lode gold 
operation. As such, it stimulated the early economic 
development of Jackson County. This was particularly 
important because the Steamboat strike occurred during a 
time--the early 1860s--when local effects of the American 
Civil War and recent discoveries of rich placer gold 
deposits elsewhere in the Pacific Northwest had combined to 
bring about southwestern Oregon's first major economic 
downturn. 

Organizationally, the Steamboat Mine helped usher in larger, 
more complex, and better-financed mining operations than had 
been the case in southwestern Oregon during its 1850s placer 

. boom. 
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The early Steamboat Mine created a small mining community, 
called Steamboat, which was situated on relatively level 
terrain along nearby Carberry Creek. After Steamboat 
Mountain's initial underground mining went into decline 
following 1870 and the Rich Gulch hydraulic mining peaked by 
1890, the tiny community of Steamboat remained to serve the 
small number of prospectors, miners, and ranching families 
of upper Carberry Creek. A post office (located in a 
rancher's house), a one-room schoolhouse, a small-capacity 
sawmill, a cemetery, and weekly stage service over the 
Carberry Creek/Thompson Creek divide to Jacksonville served 
the local population around the turn of the century. The 
small, historic cemetery continues to be used. 

The Steamboat Mine's total yield of gold since 1860 cannot 
be accurately determined. However, the mine's actual dollar 
figure may be less significant than its larger symbolic role 
in southwestern Oregon's mining history over the past 
fourteen decades. During that span of time, just as with 
the Steamboat Mine to date, virtually all of the 
southwestern Oregon's initially promising lode mines yielded 
relatively small "pockets" of paying gold ore. Yet, in part 
because of the Steamboat Mine's extraordinary early career 
and its ongoing if intermittent legacy of rewarding returns, 
southwestern Oregon still continues to draw hopeful miners. 

---~-------------·~------·---------·-·--------------- ---------·--------------~--·-- - - . --- ---------
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